CITY COUNCIL

7:00 P.M.









June 5, 2006

Present:
Robert H. Kind
Absent:  James P. Kelly, excused


David Gustafson


Pat Kelley


Richard DeRosier


Tom Smith, City Administrator


Wayne G. Johnson, City Attorney

Also attending:  Carol Williams, Ruth Koepke, Elwood Youngberg, Carol Youngberg, Patsy Betzler, Steve Betzler, Paul Michalski, Gary Brumberg, Wayne Billings, John Fredrickson, Rick Goutermont, Rob McCready

Mayor Kind called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

CONSENT AGENDA – Member P. Kelley asked that the paragraph on the last page of the May 15 minutes regarding meetings the Mayor and Member J. Kelly had held with individual department heads, indicate that Member J. Kelly had commented that “things were running fine and smoothly.”

Motion Gustafson, second DeRosier to approve the Consent Agenda item 3 (minutes of the May 15 meeting with the addition noted by Member P. Kelley regarding the paragraph on meetings with department heads) and item 4 (Treasurer’s Report for April 2006).  THE MOTION CARRIED 

PETITIONS, REQUESTS, & COMMUNICATIONS

POLICE TASK FORCE REPORT—CHAIRMAN MICHALSKI – Paul Michalski, Chair of the Police Task Force asked for clarification and more specific definitions of what the City Council wanted the task force to do such as what specifics Council wanted in the community survey and whether or not Council wanted the task force to contact other communities and/or the county sheriff.  He stated also that the task force felt costs for operating the department could already be found in the yearly city budget and it felt defining the manhours required annually for each department task would be a nebulous task.  

Patsy Betzler made a statement regarding the need for law enforcement within the community.

Member Gustafson felt the task force needed a clearer focus and thought the Council may have saddled the task force with an impossible job.  Member DeRosier said his opinion was that the police chief and the city budget already had the information needed regarding manhours and costs.  He suggested it might be better to contact the sheriff’s department first instead of having the task force begin to gather information.  He stated that there were many different options the City could request in regard to response time and the presence of law enforcement personnel within the community if it considered having coverage provided by the sheriff’s department.

Motion P. Kelley, second Gustafson that the City Administrator contact the County Sheriff regarding what the cost would be for the county to provide the exact same coverage, enforcement of the City Code, and response times the City of Silver Bay currently has.

THE MOTION CARRIED

Council agreed the task force would not need to meet until after the next City Council meeting.  Member DeRosier asked the City Administrator to provide Council members with cost figures for operating the city police department.

Letter from Carol Williams re: membership on Mary MacDonald building committee.

Letter from Gary Brumberg re: police task force.

Letter from Kern, DeWenter, Viere auditors thanking the City for its business and looking forward to the 2005 Audit.

Letter from Jim Rich re: Mary MacDonald Center

DEPARTMENTS

CITY ADMINISTRATOR – REQUEST AUTHORIZATION OF MARY MAC LEASE TERMINATION -Motion Gustafson, second DeRosier to approve the request from Patsy Betzler d/b/a Angeliques & Trish’s Treasures to cancel her lease for Suite 102 at the Mary MacDonald Center as per the terms of the letter from the City Administrator to Ms. Betzler, dated June 5, 2006.   THE MOTION CARRIED
CITY ATTORNEY – ACCESS AGREEMENT FOR POWER LINES – Motion P. Kelley, second Gustafson to accept the agreement with Minnesota Power to allow the City to access certain power poles on which are located communications equipment owned by the City and to authorize the Mayor and the City Administrator to sign said agreement.  THE MOTION CARRIED
Motion DeRosier, second Gustafson to adopt Resolution 2006-#21, A Resolution of Support of a Proposal by Metro Development LLC to Construct Affordable Workforce Rental Housing Units in the City of Silver Bay.
Member Gustafson asked if any other companies had looked at the Bell Apt. site.  Atty.  Johnson said the site had been advertised and Metro Plains was the only company that responded.  Mr. Smith said he had checked Metro Plains’ references and found them to be okay.

Roll call vote:   Member Gustafson – aye
Member P. Kelley – aye


        Member DeRosier – aye
Mayor Kind – aye

Absent for vote:  Member J. Kelly

THE RESOLUTION WAS ADOPTED

NEW BUSINESS – APPROVAL OF MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING—SCBA—JOINT POWERS AGREEMENT – Fire Chief Fredrickson explained that the Memo of Understanding outlined terms and conditions for the use of Self Contained Breathing Apparatus that the City of Two Harbors, as grant applicant and fiscal agent, had secured for area communities.

Motion P. Kelley, second Gustafson to approve the Memo of Understanding to enter into a Joint Powers Agreement with the Cities of Two Harbors and Beaver Bay and the Finland Fire Department for the use of Self Contained Breathing Apparatus (SCBA) equipment.  THE MOTION CARRIED
OLD BUSINESS – LAKE COUNTY PROPOSED COUNTY-WIDE FIRE ADMINISTRATOR POSITION – Fire Chief Fredrickson noted that Silver Bay’s share of the cost, if all communities participated, would be $6936 for 2007.  This figure, based on taxing capacity and number of agencies participating, would change each year.  He felt the administrator position, which would handle such time-consuming things as training records and other paperwork, grants, and legal/liability pressures, would be of benefit to both the fire department and the city.  County Commissioner Goutermont said the county was proposing the administrator position because new fire chiefs in area communities did not want to step into the workload of existing positions.  The position--already verbally supported by Two Harbors, Silver Creek, and UT1—would be initiated January 1, 2007, and would be evaluated after the position was in force.  The county would facilitate the position but would not levy for its cost.

Motion DeRosier, second P. Kelley to support the concept of a county-wide fire administrator position for a two-year trial basis.   THE MOTION CARRIED
Member DeRosier urged that the process of hiring a fulltime police officer be expedited in order to get someone on staff as soon as possible.

NEW BUSINESS – MARY MACDONALD CENTER ORDINANCE – Council considered the Amendment to the City Code establishing a Mary Mac Mall Committee

Motion P. Kelley, second DeRosier to adopt Resolution 2006-#22, A Resolution to adopt an Amendment to Chapter 2 of the City Code establishing a Mary Mac Mall Committee.
Roll call vote:   Member Gustafson – aye
Member P. Kelley – aye


        Member DeRosier – aye
Mayor Kind – aye

Absent for vote:  Member J. Kelly

THE RESOLUTION WAS ADOPTED

Motion P. Kelley, second Gustafson to direct the City Administrator to advertise for members for the Mary MacDonald Center Mall Committee.  THE MOTION CARRIED.

JUBILEE CELEBRATION/BANNERS – Mayor Kind and Member Gustafson urged citizens to make a special effort to clean up the community for the July Jubilee Celebration.  Member Gustafson suggested purchasing 24 “Rocky Welcomes You” banners which could be hung mainly along Outer Drive for the Jubilee and also in future summers.  If there is Jubilee committee money remaining after the celebration, it could be used to help defray the cost of the banners, he said.

Motion Gustafson, second P. Kelley to approve purchase of 24 banners reading “Rocky Welcomes You.”  THE MOTION CARRIED
Member Gustafson commended the school baseball and softball teams on their successful seasons.

REQUEST TO DEFER RATE INCREASE AT MARY MAC CENTER – Council decided to delay any decision regarding deferment of rate increases for tenants at Mary Mac (based on the delay in relocating the pharmacy to the Center) until the City has met with the building inspector Jim Rich, the fire chief and representatives of the pharmacy.

Motion Gustafson, second P. Kelley to approve payment of $67,703.52 unpaid claims as presented.  THE MOTION CARRIED
APPROVAL OF MEETING ATTENDANCE – Member Gustafson stated he had been unaware that the city administrator had attended the IREA meeting in Duluth recently. He felt leaving the office for this meeting fell into a gray area and questioned whether the administrator should have left without first seeking approval from Council.  Member P. Kelley agreed the administrator should get approval prior to attending this type of meeting. 

Mr. Smith agreed he would do this in the future.

Member P. Kelley questioned billings from the city attorney’s office for attendance at planning and zoning meetings which he felt the attorneys should attend as part of their retainer fee since their agreement with the city states they will “attend commission meetings when requested.”  He stated there had been correspondence with the attorney’s office about this several months ago, but the city was still being charged for attendance at those meetings.     Atty. Johnson said his firm normally went to one or two commission meetings per year.  Planning and Zoning, however, had requested an attorney attend every meeting which then far exceeded the amount of time his firm had agreed to put in.   He said his letter explained why he considered those meetings as extra legal work which fell under the part of the retainer agreement regarding payment “where there’s unusual legal work to be involved.”   Member P. Kelley asked if the Council agreed with this and also if the retainer agreement needed to be changed.   Atty. Johnson stated that was up to the council to decide.  

Motion P. Kelly, second Gustafson to adjourn at 8:52 p.m.  THE MOTION CARRIED.



Minutes taken by Betty Oslund

______________________________
__________________________ 

Robert H. Kind, Mayor
Tom Smith, City Administrator

